ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 16

From  John Hoffmann

January 18,  2009

POLITCIS AS USUAL:  For those of you interested in politics and my filing for the office of mayor, please look at the end of this newsletter. 

THE DEER CAPER or SEE YOU IN 2010:  I hope this doesn’t get too complicated.  It might.  Please try and stay with me on this one.

On December 2, 2008 the city hired Tony DeNicola and his company White Buffalo as a consultant with the job to plan a proposal for deer control and present it to the Missouri Department of Conservation. His hiring was not approved or voted on at a board of alderman meeting because anything under $7,500 does not require a board vote. 

DeNicola was the only person to apply for the consultant position.  Well he was the only considered…the person who runs Suburban Bow Hunters, a former St. Louis firefighter, whose group would kill deer at no charge, applied to be the consultant, but I do not think he was ever considered.  Now I do not know because the board as a whole was never officially told that anyone was hired.  I had to ask. 

Dr. DeNicola’s company is basically the only one in the running for the actual job of deer management that includes sharp shooting and sterilization, because his group is the only one that performs hysterectomies and tubal ligations on deer.  The Board of Aldermen never voted on a deer plan.  The Deer Task Force did and wrote a proposal that was accepted by the board, but not “endorsed.”  The proposal was never debated or voted on by the board. 

At the December 8, 2008 Board of Aldermen off-the-record work session meeting, it was discussed to add $150,000 to the budget for 2009 for a Deer management program.  This was pretty amazing because the program had never been debated or voted on.  Of the $150,000…$75,000 was to be used for deer sterilization of 75 does.  At the time Deer Task Force Chairman Bill Kuehling told me that deer hysterectomies would be done.  I thought this was strange since most of the does would be pregnant and a hysterectomy could be fatal.  (I was later told in January field tubal ligations would be performed.) Also $50,000 would be used for:  sharp shooting up to 100 deer and $25,000 would be used for admin costs and, a helicopter survey of deer using infra-red cameras to detect deer on snow covered ground. 

The next time I am aware of anything on the deer issue  was last week when a resident wrote me that Alderman Kuehling had told her that they were too late to get the deer sterilization plan completed for this year, so they would have to push the deer management issue back to the winter of 2010.  Nothing would happen in 2009, except of course, most adult does would have twins and the deer population would increase by 25%.

I was at a subdivision meeting with Bill on Saturday January 10 when he said the same thing. 

But it was two days before the Jan. 10th  Westmoor subdivision meeting when things got interesting. 

Late in the afternoon on Thursday January 8th all the aldermen got an e-mail from Pam Burdt, the city clerk, containing two attachments.  The first attachment is a draft proposal prepared by White Buffalo and Dr. DeNicola representing Town and Country.  The proposal was to the Missouri Department of Conservation (MDC) and recommended capturing 100 deer and doing field sterilization operations and then sharp shooting and killing another 100 deer. 

BACK TO THE FUTURE:  Here is the interesting thing, especially if you are a sci-fi fan.  Apparently after being hired, Tony DeNicola went back to the future.  Okay maybe that didn’t happen, but something odd sure did.  The DeNicola report to MDC was dated November 12, 2008.  In other words he wrote a report on behalf of the City of Town and Country 20 days before he was hired. That is a pretty good trick.

I believe the report was written before DeNicola was hired because he talked about sterilizing 100 deer.  That number was dialed back to 75 deer by Bill Kuehling on December 8 when the deer control money was sneaked into the budget without discussion or debate. 

Remember at one of the last meetings of the Deer Task Force, the members went into a closed session to discuss “Personnel Issues.”  But they had no personnel under them and the Missouri Sunshine law allows closed meetings to discuss hiring, firing, disciplining and promoting employees.  But it does not allow a meeting to be closed to talk about a contractor.    

AND THEN THE REPLY:  On Thursday January 8, 2009, a letter dated December 31, 2008 from the Director of MDC to city administrator John Copeland was received at City Hall.  The letter gave the city permission to sterilize 100 deer and then (and this is an important word…THEN) shoot 100 deer. 

Guess what?  The city claims the letter was received a day after the deadline for items to be placed on the January 12, 2009 Board of Aldermen meeting agenda.  (Agenda items are supposed to be submitted by noon the Wednesday before a meeting.)  But wait!  This deadline business is merely a suggestion as was shown at the September 22 meeting when Mayor Dalton put the defeated gate request at 1761 Topping Road back on the agenda a month after it was voted down. He placed it back on the agenda on the same day as the meeting not five before.  So it can be done! 

Well nothing about deer was never mentioned at the Jan 12 Board of Aldermen meeting.  

ONCE AGAIN DEER OVER PEOPLE:  Earlier on Monday Jan 12, I had contact with the folks at MDC and learned that if the city sent a different proposal requesting just to kill 100 deer by sharp shooting it would likely be approved.   However a MDC employee pointed out that by killing 100 deer now would leave fewer deer and make it harder to find deer to tranquilize for the $1,000-a-deer sterilizations in 2010. 

The Board did not even address this.  Basically this pushed any attempt to reduce the number of deer in Town and Country into 2010.  Interesting since the Deer Task Force report and the survey of residents both showed that the majority of residents felt deer were a public safety issue.   Well apparently this Board of Aldermen is going to ignore this public safety threat until 2010. 

At the January 12 Board Meeting Janet Williamson and Chuck Lenz both spoke on how they had attended numerous Deer Task Force meetings and how aldermen promised something would be done this winter and now nothing is going to be done.

Former Alderwoman Barbara Ann Hughes, who has filed to run against Lynn Wright, also spoke. Hughes is a big “don’t hurt the deer” person.  However, her remarks were not so much on the city doing anything to the deer, but instead were about the city hiding the plan and had not being open about it.  She complained about not getting copies of the letters to and from MDC.  She also commented that the plan submitted was never voted on by the Board of Aldermen nor was it discussed by the Board of Aldermen.  She was right on all counts and had very legitimate points. 

JANUARY 12, 2009 BAORD OF ALDERMEN MEETING:

This was the meeting where the mayor showed where his priorities lie and let me tell you it is not with the citizens of the Town and Country.  The mayor, a full time lobbyist was not at the meeting.  No, he was in Jefferson City, doing what I suppose lobbyists do when there are a bunch of politicians gathered in one convenient location on Inauguration Day of a new governor.  Meanwhile, the first Town and Country Board of Aldermen meeting of 2009 went on without a mayor.  

The absent mayor was not present to add the deer proposal to the agenda or come up with a new proposal to send to MDC for just sharp shooting through April of 2009. Nope!  He was in Jeff City glad handing.  I don’t know what else it could be.  The house and senate were not in session.  There were no committee meetings.  The executive branch offices were pretty much closed.  The swearing-in was at noon.  Five hours later the mayor could have left and made it back for the meeting.  But there were a lot parties all night long.   It appears to me the clients of the lobbyist-mayor come before the citizens of T&C.  

THE GREEN TAX HOLIDAY:  During the work session the matter of the upcoming Green Sales Tax Holiday was brought up.  This tax holiday is from April 19-through-April 25.  It involves no sales tax on energy efficient appliances such as stoves, refrigerators, freezers and air conditioners.  The city has to pass legislation to participate in the tax holiday. 

Phil Behnen mentioned that in the past some retailers felt the paper work for these tax holidays were too much of a burden and not worth the effort.  However for someone purchasing a high-end appliance the savings could be considerable. 

What concerned me was the situation where Goedeker’s across the street from Manchester Meadows decided to promote the tax holiday it would put our businesses at a great disadvantage.  The Homeworks store and Home Depot sell energy efficient appliances, plus Wal-Mart sells window a/c units. 

I volunteered to contact the stores.  Of course the managers at Home Depot and Wal-Mart have to run anything by corporate headquarters, but it looks like the third week in April would be a good time to buy an appliance. 

GOOD BYE:  While I was at the shopping center it was hard not to notice that the exercise center is now out of business, as is the frame shop, plus Linens and Things.  PetSmart has been gone since October.  Keep in mind a couple of stores are gone from the Mason Village shopping center at Mason and Clayton.  Of course the Go- Spa went out of business without actually opening its door at Town and Country Crossing.  These are warnings that we would be wise to notice.  This means reduced city spending in the future or property taxes for some city services. 

WE SHOULD BE PAYING THEM:  During the work session the two warrant lists (list of bills) for the last month were on the agenda for discussion.  The one from December was technically passed by in “Fax Meeting” a few days before Christmas.  However it was up for discussion. 

I did bring up the $150 we spent to have six aldermen and staff members attend the December Chamber of Commerce.  I mentioned that for a number of years we have been giving the Chamber free office rent at the City Fire House building.  Since we were giving them $12,000 a year in free rent, maybe…just maybe we should get a free pass for the monthly luncheon meetings. 

As soon as I dared to bring this up, Lynn Wright shouted…”Have you ever seen that office?”  

“Yes I have.  It is a 10x12 office,” I replied. 

Then mortgage banker Steve Fons pipes up, “That is not worth $1,000 a month.”

I had to ask, “Is it worth $800 a month?”          

“No!” said Fons

“How about $500 a month?”

“No it is not worth anything.  It wasn’t being used.,” said Fons.

At that point I asked if the Chamber should move to the empty stores at Town and Country Crossing.  Since they were not being used, they clearly are not worth anything.

After the regular Board of Aldermen I asked Fons on the parking lot if he thought perhaps we should be paying the Chamber to use our office space.   

NEW SIGN ON NEW BUILDING:  The J.W. Terrill Company, which does insurance services, is taking over two floors of the new building on the south side of Highway 40 at Maryville Drive.  The building is owned by Lester Miller.  It is located next to the entrance of the soon to be new home of Westminster Christian Academy and Delmar Gardens and is behind the last homes on Arlington Oaks.   The J.W. Terrill folks want an oversized sign on the building facing Highway 40/64.  The sign consultants representing J.W. Terrill wrote some BS document claiming they needed letters larger than 40 inches instead of the standard 18 inches because if the sign was too small it would be a safety hazard for motorists on Highway 40 trying to read it.  Of course if they were concerned about safety they should just forgo the sign. Naturally we approved the sign, because we have already approved a number of similar sized signs on buildings along Highway 40.  I can say this…no bribery took place, like the time the folks from Rawlings gave each alderman a special baseball right before the vote was taken on their sign request. 

TO TELL THE TRUTH:  This pretty well illustrates the stupid childish attitude some members of the board have taken to anything I introduce.  I think some of them resent that I normally write my own bills and resolutions and do not depend on the staff to do so.  But in this case it was a staff prepared resolution that had me, some staff members and a number of people in the audience in utter amazement.  

While doing some research three weeks ago I found that the minutes for the July 14 2008 Board of Aldermen meeting contained a mistake on the vote for giving a Beautification Grant for a couple of thousand of dollars for three residences on Wexford Woods to replant a cul-de-sac.  The city clerk had mistakenly placed in the minutes that the vote for the grant was 8-0.  In fact it was 6-2 with Jon Benigas and me voting against it.  The city clerk prepared a resolution to correct the mistake and asked me to introduce it.             

Before the meeting I had the city attorney tell Fred Meyland-Smith why this needed to be voted on. I felt it was better if the city attorney present it, because frankly Fred seems to get defensive about some things I bring up.  

Well once the meeting started and we got to the resolution I brought up the mistake, stated that the actual record of the vote kept by the city clerk did show the vote was 6-2 and the minutes needed to be corrected so if anyone checked our website, they would have accurate truthful information.  Pam Burdt, our city clerk then did a mea culpa and told everyone in the room she had made a mistake and it needed to be corrected. I moved that the resolution be introduced and voted on.  Now of course this needed a second.  

We waited…10 seconds…20 seconds…no one would second a resolution to correct a mistake in our public records and make them truthful.

We waited…30 seconds…we waited 40…seconds…then a soft muffled “second” came from Alderman Jon Benigas.  Whew…that was followed by a simple voice vote.  Now that carried.  However the awkward long silence…made everyone one in the room see how petty board members were…no one was interested in seconding the truth. (Bud Collier would have had to have a swig of Geritol on that…since we were all sworn to Tell the Truth. ..for you youngsters this was a reference to a very old television game show that used to be on every Tuesday night 50 years ago.) 

THE NEXT TO DIE:  The next matter before the Board of Alderman was a bill I introduced that would not allow the mayor to reappoint anyone to a commission who did not attend at least half of the meetings. I wrote the original bill and Bill Kuehling rewrote it and co-sponsored it. Bill joined the mayor in Jefferson City and was absent from the meeting as was Nancy Avioli, who had a family matter she had to attend to. 

In the work session Phil Behnen stated that on the Architecture Review Board there is a member, who is an architect who rarely attends meetings, but when he does he offers an excellent perspective and asked why I would want to keep him off the board.  I pointed out that many boards and commissions have trouble holding meetings because they can not get enough members to show up to have a quorum.  I also mentioned that many meetings have topics and discussion that are continued from one meeting to the next.  If people only show up once a year they really are not interested and are not helping.  I also mentioned that it is also a sign that perhaps we should make the commissions and boards smaller. 

Lynn Wright then chimed in on the same theme, about how she will take any help she can get regardless if they show up regularly.  She then mentioned that commission chairs and staff are supposed to send letters and remove members who don’t show up.  However, many aldermen refuse to do this. Jon Benigas had several members of the police commission who missed 80 and 70-percent of the meetings and did nothing.  Steve Fons, the  Public Health, Sanitation and Environment Commission chair, has not had a quorum in two years and 11 of the 12 members terms expired over two years ago. Neither of these aldermen has sent out the letters mentioned by Lynn.

I then asked for the bill to be continued so Bill Kuehling the co-sponsor, can give his reasons for the bill and if they don’t like his reasons or mine they can vote it down on January 26. 

In the regular meeting, I made a motion to continue the bill to the next meeting so the co-sponsor could be present.  No one would second the motion.  So the bill was voted on.  It failed 1-5.  The fact that a common sense bill failed is not a big deal, but it is a common courtesy to allow a sponsor of a bill to be present to vote on it.  Five members of the Board of Aldermen were not in the mood to be courteous.                 

 11 YEARS IS A LONG TIME:  The Duke Realty Corporation, located in the Maryville Centre Office complex has requested extension to begin constructions of two different projects they had been given approval to start. 

In one case the Planning and Zoning Board and the Board of Aldermen approved construction of an office building in the Maryville Centre in 2001.  Duke never started construction in the 2-year period, but they did obtain two 3-year extensions and now want a third 3-year extension.  It seems that eight years to start construction is long enough and that perhaps it is time from them to go back and resubmit their plans to Planning and Zoning and allow the public to review the plans.  A lot can happen over 8 years and people purchasing existing homes in the nearby Pine Tree subdivision during that time should have the opportunity to be involved in the public hearing process.  Also construction technology can change over 8-years.

When do you reach the point where it is time to send project plans back to the Planning and Zoning Board, after construction has been delayed, delayed and delayed?   I don’t know.  I think we might be there, but I want to asked some members of the P&Z Board for their opinions.  One member wrote me that it is good to have “shovel ready” projects.  Another who was involved in the original approval of the first plans, thinks after eight years it should go back to Planning and Zoning.  

Duke has a second request for a second extension for a project in the Savvis Center Park.  That project has been on hold for 6-years. 

I THINK I SHALL NEVER SEE A POEM AS LOVEY AS A TREE:  The remaining items on the Board of Aldermen’s agenda dealt with first readings of bill, such as a street repair contract or emergency street repair and tree removal contracts. However the contract for Davey Resource Group to conduct a tree inventory got some interesting discussions. The majority of the money for the project is from a grant.  The project is an inventory of trees.  The trees will be marked on a computer program using satellite technology.

Chuck Lenz, a trustee of the one of three Mason Valley homeowners associations, spoke after this bill was read for the first time. He stated that his subdivision had planted a number of “street trees” that he considered city trees on the edge of lawns near the street. He continued that some homeowners have cut the trees down.  Mr. Lenz wished to see this stopped unless the city gave permission for the trees to be destroyed.

First he asked how we would determine the trees were city property.  This was like a late Christmas present to city attorney Steve Garrett, who stated that in most cases the trees would likely belong to the city.  But research needed to be done to be sure that property deeds especially on private streets or formerly private streets taken over by the city don’t have property lines to the middle of the street. Hell-o!  Can we all say ching..ching!  I am not accusing the city attorney of taking advantage of us, but clearly he has some research to do at the tune of $140 an hour. 

Now the next problem is how can people know if a tree belongs to the city?  Where I worked in Maryland all the trees on city property and in front of houses in easement rights areas where marked with a metal tag that stated the tree belonged to the city and gave the identifying number of the tree.  I mentioned this before at a meeting and our Public Works director said he was trying to avoid additional costs.  But I don’t know how else the public will know if a tree belongs to the city.     

The questions will be continued as this is only a first reading…but it was a very good subject brought up by Mr. Lenz. 

THE CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING:  They barely had enough for a quorum.  On Tuesday January 13, the meeting started with a presentation by several trustees from the Chatsworth Place subdivision. (Anytime I hear the word “Chatsworth” I think of Chatsworth Osborne, Jr. played by actor Steve Franken in the Many Loves of Dobie Gillis) on why they need the second half of a Beautification Grant.  They earlier grant did improvements at the front of the long single street subdivision.  But now they want money to spruce up a cul-de-sac well over ½-mile from the Clayton Road. 

In April of 2008 Chairman of the Conservation Commission, Alderman Bill Kuehling announced a grant for a cul-de-sac on Kristie Court, a street with two houses, would be the last time a Beautification grant is given for work on a cul-de-sac, three months later the Conservation Commission broke that promise and asked for money for a cul-de-sac on Wexford Woods.  At the time Mariette Palmer a member of the Conservation Commission gave the rationalization for the grant as the fact that you could see the cul-de-sac from Clayton Road.  Well technically you could, if you were stopped in a long line of traffic and you strained your neck to look down the street that consisted of four houses. 

Now we have a grant request where even with binoculars you could not see the cul-de-sac. Bill Kuehling stated there was money left over for the grants from the 2008 budget.  However there is no Beautification Grant money in the 2009 budget. 

I went down and looked at the cul-de-sac.  It has a tree plus several overgrown evergreen bushes that have taken over the circle. Instead of $2,000 I think a pair of pruning shears and a dozen bags of mulch would go a long way.  This is not the type of project that we need to spend money on. (God, I am a horrible candidate for mayor, huh? Not giving money to people for pet projects…no way you can get elected by doing that.)

MORE GRANTS…NO MONEY:  Next up was the discussion of a Beautification Grant for the Pine Tree Lake subdivision.  Bill Kuehling again mentioned that there is no money in the 2009 budget for these grants.  However, he heard Mayor Dalton tell the residents from the Westmoor Place subdivision that despite there being no money for the grants in the budget, not to let that get in their way of writing a proposal for a grant.  This was due to the fact that there is an extra $100,000 not earmarked in the budget. 

Bill asked me if he was correct and I said I had heard the same thing, but of course $100,000 is nothing in the event of several police emergencies requiring extra overtime, or an emergency costly repair to a street, bridge or city building and perhaps we should not be chipping away at that money with Beautification Grants. 

Keep in mind telling people that the money might be found in January despite there being no money in the budget is a fine ploy if the next election is in the first week of April.  

Fountains and Lights: Next the Pine Tree HOA request for money was brought up. It was mentioned that they wanted new lights for the entrance to the subdivision, improved lights and a new fountain sprayer. 

Commission member Donald Barr spoke up and said all these items are simply regular maintenance items. He had an excellent point.

Then Mariette shouts out that you can see the lake from the North Forty Service Road so they should get the money…making me wonder why Chatsworth should get any funding for their cul-de-sac since Superman could not see it from Clayton Road.   (By the way I am not overstating how Mariette SHOUTS.  The decibel level is always going up when she is in a room.)     

THE ARTS:  Mariette Palmer and Diane Schwartz brought up having an Arts Commission. Mariette wants to buy a sculpture for a city property or park.  Of course this might not be the best time to do that.  She wants to have a commission to do this.

This city needs another commission or task force like a toad needs more warts. 

Some how I was asked to weigh in on this.  (Honestly I simply came as an observer.)

My suggestion was that instead of forming a new commission, you could make the Conservation Commission, the Conservation and Arts Commission.  Instead of buying an expensive piece of art have annual contests between the art departments at Maryville University, Missouri Baptist University, Principia and Visitation high schools for display of a piece of art for one year at a city park. 

I then suggested that the city could copy what the art community in Webster Groves is doing.  Every spring they have a “Paint Out Webster” where Plein Air artists paint buildings, gardens and landscapes in Webster for eight hours and then bring the paintings in to be judge at 4pm.  After the judging the paintings could remain on display at the Longview House and be offered for sale for the next few days or for a week. (Gee whiz…I’m coming up with better ideas for the use of this place than anyone and I didn’t think it should have been built!)     

LAND ACQUISITION:  Bill Kuehling said he would introduce a Land Acquisition ordinance before he left the Board of Aldermen. Some members of the commission (Mariette, Bruni Perez and Diane to name three) want to have a mechanism to solicit people to obtain donations of tracts of land for open spaces.  I am not crazy about the city soliciting people to leave land in their wills, but if someone wants to do that this ordinance would be a fine way to help the city to obtain the property.  Of course at some point the city really doesn’t want too much open unused land.  With land comes liability. Even if you do not develop it, it must be maintained to standards including not allowing noxious weeds to grow, multiply then spread to adjoining properties and to be sure water run off from the property does not adversely affect other property.  Then questions come up such as can you deny public access to the land.  If you can not deny access you have to maintain a certain safety level.  Land does cost money even if it is government owned and tax free.  If you bring up any of these issues Mrs. Palmer shouts that you are just an obstructionist. 

DEER AGAIN:  Then Bill Kuehling gave a deer update report and that started everything going again. 

Mariette Palmer shouted that there should never have been a random survey and Dr. Jones with UMSL should not have been allowed to conduct the survey since he did not live in Town and Country. 

I then interrupted the meeting and suggested we fire the police chief/city administrator and the entire police department since none of them live in Town and Country. I said the city clerk would have to go.  Of course the Public Works director lives in Kirkwood and he’d have to be fired.  I then pointed at park director Anne Nixon and said she should be fired immediately because she doesn’t live in Town and Country. 

Mariette stammered that Jones survey did not represent the people.  Then Mr. Barr, now almost disgusted demanded to know what she thought the aldermen did if it was not to represent the people.  She replied in this matter every person should be heard. 

At one point Diane brought out that Mariette was one of Town and Country’s founding mothers.  I hate to repeat myself, but Town and Country was founded in 1951 and Mariette was no where around.  Mariette’s husband filed a lawsuit against St. Louis County over zoning issues and made the residents in the area west of the original Town and Country want to be annex into a city with stricter zoning laws. Calling her a founding mother would be like calling Sam Houston or Secretary of Interior William Stewart fathers of our country because they brought huge pieces of land into the United States.  When Washington, Franklin, Jefferson and Adams were founding fathers there were only 13 states.  No Missouri or Town and Country, or Texas or Michigan or Ohio or Illinois and certainly no Texas.     

This marked the end of the meeting.                     

GOODBYE II:  Remember back in the summer when I found out that the guy wanting to put up a gate to block the shared driveway on Topping Road was also an ex-convict who served Federal time for selling drugs in the 1990s.  I also discovered that that he was running a number of businesses including Health Career Agents, Strategic Internet Recruiting among others out of an office building in Town and Country at Suite 100 12977 North Forty Drive.  There were 12 complaints with the Attorney General’s Office alleging the operation was a Ponzi Scheme or other fraudulent operation.  There were nine lawsuits in Circuit Court claiming the same thing. 

The company was operating for three years without a business license. The police department refused to cite the business or the president of the company for operating with a business license. I introduced a resolution for the Board of Aldermen to direct the police chief to issue a citation for running a business without a business license.  Our board voted that down.  

As we reported last month Health Career Agents had a new lawsuit, this one from their landlord demanding payment of back rent. 

However a check of the company’s website shows more new offers for 2009 for “investors.”  (You say investor…19 others say sucker.)  The website also shows photos of 16 employees, all located at the offices at 12977 North Forty Drive, Suite 100, Town and Country.

Last Tuesday I stopped by the world headquarters only to find the office empty with no sign on the door or listing on the lobby directory.  A receptionist in an adjoining office said the offices have been vacant for about a month.      

STRANGE MAIL:  The other day I got the following e-mail that was titled “We Need Your Help” and signed “Rob B.” 

The residents in our neighborhood need your help.   You are the only one up at city hall who is willing to upset the apple cart.  We have heard rumors of a secret meeting (not published by the City) to discuss plans and get input concerning a huge new office development on highway 40 at maryville center area.  Only some officials have been invited and the public not notified.   I have heard that this could be as much as a half a million square feet and needs to be done as soon as possible to accomodate the tenant.  There are plenty of vacancies around town and there   Benigas has been no help and will not respond.  According to an email I saw,  this meeting is supposedly taking place tomorrow at 9 am.   It is supposedly for an office relocation or something of the sort.  This will cause MASSIVE problems for traffic on Mason and on Conway.   More intensive office use is a bad choice and brings no benefit to the City.

 

The lawyer for the developer apparently lives in TC and I heard is the type that will try to grease the skids if you know what I mean.. he also is a former law partner as the mayor so we dont know what to think.  We need someone to go to a meeting with the guy and be a bulldog.  We live at Mason and Conway and traffic is already a mess here!!!   PLEASE HELP US:  

Sounds pretty desperate huh?  Before doing anything, I wrote “Rob B” back asked for his full name and address. I never got a response.  Well I went to the city hall and found out that there was a meeting between a lawyer representing a company and our planning director.  The planning director was aware of two parcels of existing property already in existing developed office park areas that were up for discussion.  There appeared to be no secret meeting.  Part of staff’s jobs includes answering questions.  Part of the planning and development director’s job is to answer questions from possible future developers.  These types of meetings are not typically public meetings.  

I then sent a return e-mail asking “Rob B” to please call me so I could identify him and bring him up to date. I included my phone number.  Again, there was no response.  

I then checked and found that included in Rob B’s e-mail address were the letters CCIM.  “CCIM” stands for Certified Commercial Investment Member.  

Apparently I was being played by a guy in the commercial real estate business who wanted inside information.  Well, first of all…I’m not so sure that it is inside information.  A call by Rob B to the planning director may have given him the same information I was able to get.  

The other thing of interest arrived in the mail.  It was an unsigned note with no return address. I have gotten four of these since I was elected.  Frankly, I don’t get it.  We are talking municipal government here.  Why someone would not want people to know their opinion?   I have friends and I had co-workers and bosses with different opinions or political views.  I didn’t think any less of them and we had good relationships.  As an elected official I have a problem with people who will not identify themselves, just like I have a problem here in Town and County when people form groups reference local issues, send out material, put up signs and even set up websites, and then not declare who they are. 

Now someone who wants their identity kept secret is different.  I was a police detective for a number of years and also a reporter.  I have dealt with people who asked not to be identified in police reports or in articles.  I obliged them but at least I knew who I was dealing with.  I am happy to try and assist any resident in town, but I do need to know who I am talking to.                    

NEW DIRECTION FOR THE POLICE DEPARTMENT:  It was interesting to note that the police department has just hired a city employee from the parks department to file a position at the cop shop.  Well, they didn’t exactly fill the position right away, but eight months from now. 

For 20 years, due to the attractive salaries and nice working conditions (new police cars with all the gadgets you could hope for) Town and Country has hired officers from other police agencies who already have receive the eight-month require police academy training. Not only did they come trained, they came with several years of experience at other police agencies.  

At the beginning of police training laws, persons wanting to be a police officer would have to be hired by a police department and sent to a police academy.  However in the 1980s that model began to change.  Police academies began to accept students who had not been hired by a police department.  The majority of students in police academies in Missouri are sending themselves through the academy, much like a teaching, nursing or medical student would or students in trade schools hoping to became licensed tradesmen.

This saves the police department eight months of salaries while the person is in the academy, plus the tuition of the police academy.   It also allows a police department to look and see how a person did in the police academy before hiring them.  Of course departments can still hire rookie officers and send them to the academy, but most don’t.  Even the St. Louis County Police now hires some officers from other departments.   

So Town and Country is taking a step back into time and for the first time in 20 years they did not hire a trained and experienced officer.      

CHANCE FOR A CHOICE:  I saved the political part of this newsletter for the last. I filed to challenge Mayor Jon Dalton for the office of mayor in the upcoming April 7th election. 

Below is the letter I have prepared saying why I decided to file:

January 18, 2009

Dear Town and Country Resident,

I am running for mayor of Town and Country in the April 7 election. After a lengthy career in public service (including management positions in law enforcement and public safety) my wife and I decided to the St. Louis area in 2005 when my mother’s health began to decline. Attracted by the open lots and friendly neighborhoods of Town and Country, we settled here and began to get involved in community life.

 I bring a wealth of public service, community relations and administrative experience gained in adjacent St. Louis communities, the Kansas City area, Chevy Chase, MD, and Washington D.C. My journalism experience includes covering Congress and the Justice Department for public safety trade journals. I am not a career politician; I am a citizen with proven experience and a passion for public service. 

In my first term representing Ward 2 residents, I was provided keen insights into what is often a dysfunctional city government.

We have city commissions that fail to meet, commissioners that do not attend scheduled meetings, and meetings that do not meet the spirit of the Missouri Sunshine laws. We also have sign ordinances that are causing major retailers to move to nearby communities with more lenient signage standards, eroding our tax base. Our current mayor is a full time registered lobbyist in Jefferson City.  In 2005 he accepted campaign money from PACS, large corporations and out of town interests, but not from Town and Country residents.  In 2005 the city’s largest contractor was also a lobbying client of his. 

 For these reasons—and some significant others—I have decided to run for the office of Mayor.

As mayor, I will bring back common sense and drop the pretentiousness that has taken over our city government. Public safety (police, fire and ambulance services), safe roads and snow removal are top-level concerns for a municipal government. Because we need a strong financial reserve to cover contingencies like natural disasters and infrastructure repairs, it is also critical to have a mayor who understands the value of a dollar and can stick to a budget.

Wasteful spending is clearly evident in the $1.5 million expenditure to tear down a portion of the house at Longview Park and construct a glass conference center without an actual use study being done to determine whether or not there is any demand or need for such an expensive building. Once the addition was completed, it sat empty for months after the ribbon cutting. There is no defined plan for this building’s use or for additional parking to accommodate both park visitors and groups using the conference center. 

You can bring a stop to this wasteful spending. If you will give me your vote for Mayor in April, I pledge to restore transparency, common sense and fiscal accountability to our city government.

You have the right to vote for someone who is solely committed to serving our community with integrity. If you share concerns similar to mine, then I would appreciate your vote on Tuesday, April 7. Your discussing these issues with a neighbor would also be a big help. I want to keep this a grass roots campaign.  I will accept contributions of $150 or less to defer city wide mailings.    I welcome your opinions, concerns, advice, questions and support—simply call or email me at the phone number or email address above. 

Sincerely,

John Hoffmann

I would really like to thank one regular reader of this newsletter who helped me condense the original draft letter to the final one.  She had offered several months to provide small changes that made this newsletter much easier to read.      

I have had one person who supported me in my run for alderman who told me he would work against me if I ran for mayor.  He said I was perfect for alderman but wrong for mayor.  I had another person tell me that I had more power with my one vote on issues than the mayor, whose vote only matters to break ties.  I had another person tell me that while they might voted for me, they would not be able to show any support for me because their children went to school with the mayor’s kids.  (Here is something I am used to from the last election.)

I run as someone who promised to point out waste in government.  Also I promised to represent people who do not want to get involved with government, but expect city government to be efficiently run with a certain level of common sense.   

I have pointed out wastes and tried to do something about it.  However, I have found that the best position to stop waste is in the role of the mayor.  He writes the budget, makes appointments and pushes projects and agendas.  

Personally I think during a recession it is important to have a leader who will eliminate unnecessary spending and save the reserve for emergencies such as a bridge or road failure, a natural disaster or providing basic city services such as police, fire, EMS, zoning and safe roads.

OTHER RACES:  A new horse has entered the Ward 4 alderman race against former mayor and alderman, David Karney.  Clayton and Arnold lawyer Thomas Sandifer of 13101 Conway Grove filed on January 15.  Sandifer has apparently served on the Chesterfield Planning and Zoning Board before moving to Town and Country. 

BEFORE YOU COMPLAIN:  If you live in Ward 3 or Ward 2…there are still no opponents to Fred Meyland-Smith or Tim Welby!   It is not too late to file to run but timing is running out.  There is no fee to file for office, just go to the city hall on Monday or Tuesday. 

If you do decide to file, feel free to call me and I’d be happy to sit down and show you what you have to do to follow the campaign Ethics laws.    
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